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The Hiawatha City Council met in regular session in the Hiawatha Council Chambers on

August 6, 2008. Mayor Tom Theis called the meeting to order at 7:03 P.M. Council members present: Marty Bruns, Bob Rampulla, Nancy Melsa, Linda Bendixen, and Dick Olson. Staff present: City Administrator, Dave Van Dee; Police Chief, Dennis Marks; City Engineer, Dick Ransom; Community Development Director, Mark Powers; Deputy City Clerk, Cindy Kudrna and City Attorney, Abbe Stensland. Guests: Ace Aossey, Jan Kvach, Andy Folkmann, Joyce Folkmann, Daniel Hoffman and Gazette Reporter, John Schweitzer.

Linda Bendixen moved the approval of the agenda, second by Nancy Melsa. Motion carried.
Bob Rampulla moved the approval of the consent agenda as follows: approval of bills; Meeting Minutes: Regular Meetings 7/02/08, and amended minutes of 7/16/08 that include Linda Bendixen’s comments regarding Hiawatha Committee Chamber dollars. Bendixen stated that she was not in favor of spending more tax payer money for flood assistance. (The roll call for Resolution 08-123A rescinding Resolution 08-107 will read as follows: Ayes; Marty Bruns, Dick Olson, Nancy Melsa, Bob Rampulla; Nays: Linda Bendixen); Received & Filed minutes of Library 7/08/08, Park & Recreation 7/08/08, Water 7/15/08, Planning & Zoning 7/29/08, Housing Code Board of Appeals 07/11/08, and Board of Adjustments 07/14/08; City Administrator’s Report; City Engineer’s Report; Mayor’s Report; Resolution #08-123 approving sewer waivers on second water meters for 115 Westbrook Court, 1075 N. Center Point Road and 1095 N. Center Point Road; Approval of renewal of Special Class C Liquor License with Sunday Sales for Taste of India at 1195 Boyson Road Unit #1, second by Marty Bruns. Motion carried.
Public Hearing- amending Ordinance Chapter 57 Dangerous & Vicious Animals
Mayor Theis opened the public hearing at 7:04 P.M. regarding the amendment of Chapter 57 Dangerous & Vicious Animals Sections 57.01 Definitions. No written or oral comments were received at or prior to the public hearing. Public hearing closed at 7:04 P.M.

Marty Bruns placed Ordinance #623 amending Chapter 57 Dangerous & Vicious Animals Sections 57.01 Definitions deleting (L)1-6 Pit Bull Terrier dogs, including the following breeds: Bull Terrier, Staffordshire Bull Terrier, American Staffordshire, American Pit Bull Terrier, any mixed breeds and any dog which has the appearance and character tics being predominantly of the breeds of Bull Terrier, Staffordshire Bull Terrier, American Staffordshire Terrier, or American Pit Bull Terrier on its first reading, second by Bob Rampulla. Motion carried. 

Bob Rampulla moved to waive the 2nd and 3rd reading of Ordinance #623 amending sections 57.01 Definitions, second by Linda Bendixen. Motion carried.

Linda Bendixen moved to adopt Ordinance #623 amending Ordinance Chapter 57 Dangerous & Vicious Animals Sections 57.01 Definitions, second by Nancy Melsa.
Roll call: 
AYES: Bob Rampulla, Dick Olson, Marty Bruns, Nancy Melsa, Linda Bendixen
NAYS: None
Ordinance #623 Adopted.

5-Year Development Agreement with RF Micro Devices and Longfellow Square, L.C.

The City Council has been asked to consider a 5-year Development Agreement between the City and RF Micro Devices and Longfellow Square, L.C. The developer would agree to construct certain minimum improvements as defined in the agreement that consists of constructing a 19,500 square foot design center including an engineering office and lab space with an estimated cost of $2 million. The company currently employees 33 full time employees who specialize in design of high performance semiconductor components. The new facility would allow the company to add approximately 40 more employees over the next several years.

Marty Bruns presented RESOLUTION #08-124 approving and authorizing execution of an agreement for private development by and between the City of Hiawatha and RF Micro Devices, Inc. and Longfellow Square, L.C., second by Linda Bendixen. 

Roll call vote: 

AYES: Nancy Melsa, Bob Rampulla, Linda Bendixen, Dick Olson, Marty Bruns
NAYS: None 

Resolution #08-124 adopted.

Official Intent to Issue Debt 

In anticipation of reimbursing the capital project fund for the expenses of the North Center Point Road repairs in the amount of $55,000 the city can issue debt to reimburse the costs of this project by declaring the intent to do so. 

Bob Rampulla presented RESOLUTION#08-125 declaring an official intent under Treasury Regulation 1.150-2 to issue debt to reimburse the City for certain original expenditures paid in connection with specified projects, second by Linda Bendixen. 

Roll call vote: 

AYES: Dick Olson, Nancy Melsa, Marty Bruns, Bob Rampulla, Linda Bendixen

NAYS: None

Resolution #08-125 adopted. 
Mitchell Drive Pump Station & Force Main Extension By/Pass 2008-Design
As a part of the Northwest Sanitary Sewer Service area CIP Project, the city engineers are ready to begin the second phase of this project that includes the upgrade of Mitchell Drive Pump Station along with the force main extension and bypass south of Boyson Road. The project is part of a multi-year $1,500,000 sanitary service upgrade to serve areas recently annexed into Hiawatha. The Mitchell Drive Pump Station will have pumps replaced with large capacity pumps, instrumentation upgraded and a backup generator added as part of this project’s design. Another component is to extend the existing 6” force main to a large capacity gravity sanitary sewer line so that the service area will increase. City Engineer, Dick Ransom requested council approval to proceed with preliminary engineering construction plans, permits, bid documents, construction inspection/administration and survey staking. As per the CIP, the budget for Hall & Hall’s services is $66,500.00.

Dick Olson presented RESOLUTION #08-126 placing plans, specification, form of contract and estimate on cost of file and directing the publications of the notice of bidders and setting public hearing (September 3, 2008 @  7:00 PM) for the Mitchell Drive Station and Force Main Extension/Bypass 2008 Design project, second by Bob Rampulla. 

Roll call vote:

AYES: Linda Bendixen, Marty Bruns, Dick Olson, Bob Rampulla, Nancy Melsa

NAYS:None

Resolution#08-126 adopted. 

Eljane Enterprises LLC Sidewalk Deferment
The City has received a request from Brain Engineering, Inc. on behalf of Eljane Enterprises to defer the requirement of the design and construction of sidewalk along Robins Road frontage adjacent to Lot 1, Stonegate Fourth Addition-2700 Stonegate Court.  
City Engineer, Dick Ransom has reviewed the request submitted and recommends the council approval of the sidewalk deferment for Eljane Enterprises.

Linda Bendixen presented RESOLUTION #08-127 approving sidewalk deferment for 2700 Stonegate Court-Eljane Enterprises, second by Bob Rampulla. 

Roll call vote: 
AYES: Bob Rampulla, Nancy Melsa, Dick Olson, Linda Bendixen, Marty Bruns 

NAYS: None

Resolution #08-127 adopted.

94 Emmons and 98 Emmons Street-Demolition of Buildings & Grading Project
The City Council has determined the demolition of the buildings at 94 Emmons and 98 Emmons Street is needed along with the necessary grading of the area. 

Dick Olson presented RESOLUTION#08-128 authorizing engineering services to proceed with the demolition of city buildings at 94 & 98 Emmons Street and the necessary grading to complete the project, second by Marty Bruns. 

Roll call vote: 
AYES: Nancy Melsa, Marty Bruns, Dick Olson, Linda Bendixen, Bob Rampulla

NAYS: None

Resolution #08-128 adopted. 

12th Avenue Sewer Basin Sanitary Sewer Repair & Reconstruction Project (4089-08-3)
City Engineer, Dick Ransom has reviewed and recommends Pay Estimate #2 for the 12th Ave. Sewer Basin Sanitary Sewer Repairs & Reconstruction Project in the amount of $17,810.60 to Municipal Pipe Tool Co. Inc. 
Marty Bruns presented RESOLUTION #08-129 approving Pay Estimate #2 for the 12th Ave. Sewer Basin Sanitary Sewer Repairs & Reconstruction Project to Municipal Pipe Tool Co. Inc. in the amount of $17,810.60, second by Bob Rampulla. 

Roll call vote: 
AYES: Dick Olson, Nancy Melsa, Linda Bendixen, Marty Bruns, Bob Rampulla

NAYS: None

Resolution#08-129 adopted. 

City Engineer, Dick Ransom has reviewed and recommends Change Order #1 with an increase amount of $33,000.00 for the 12th Avenue Sewer Basin Sanitary Sewer Repair & Reconstruction Project with Municipal Pipe Tool Co. Inc. with a revised contract amount of $120,522.00. The increase is due to additional mobilization, trimming and testing of joints.

Linda Bendixen presented RESOLUTION #08-130 approving Change Order #1 with an increase amount of $33,000.00 for the 12th Ave. Sewer Basin Sanitary Sewer Repair & Reconstruction Project (4089-08-3) with Municipal Tool Co. Inc., revised contract amount of $120,522.00, second by Marty Bruns.

Roll call vote: 

AYES: Linda Bendixen, Bob Rampulla, Dick Olson, Marty Bruns, Nancy Melsa 

NAYS: None 

Resolution#08-130 adopted. 

Willman, Heefner, & 9th Avenue Storm Sewer, Water Main, Drain tile and Paving Project FY-08   

City Engineer, Dick Ransom has reviewed and recommends Change Order #1with a deduct of $1,700.00 for the Willman, Heefner & 9th Avenue Storm Sewer, Water Main, Draintile and Paving Project FY-08 with Rathje Construction. The existing sanitary sewer manhole located at the intersection of Willman Street and 9th Avenue was planned to be replaced due to the failure and related settlement at the pavement surface prior to construction. During the construction, the lower portion of the sanitary sewer manhole was able to be salvaged. The change order reflects the work required to install new precast adjusting rings and chimney seal. The revised contract amount is $504,760.40.

Linda Bendixen presented RESOLUTION#08-131 approving Change Order #1 for the Willman, Heefner, and 9th Avenue Storm Sewer, Water Main, Draintile and Paving Project FY-08 with Rathje Construction Co. with a decrease amount of $1,700.00, revised contract amount of $504,760.40, second by Bob Rampulla.

Roll call vote: 
AYES: Marty Bruns, Dick Olson, Linda Bendixen, Bob Rampulla, Nancy Melsa

NAYS: None
Resolution #08-131 adopted. 

City Engineer, Dick Ransom had reviewed Pay Estimate #3 for the Willman, Heefner, & 9th Avenue Storm Sewer, Water Main, Draintile and Paving Project FY-08 in the amount of $321,231.77 with Rathje Construction. 

Linda Bendixen presented RESOLUTION #08-132 approving Pay Estimate #3 for the Willman, Heefner & 9th Avenue Storm Sewer, Water Main, Draintile and Paving Project FY-08 in the amount of $321,231.77 to Rathje Construction, second by Nancy Melsa. 

Roll call vote: 
AYES: Bob Rampulla, Dick Olson, Marty Bruns, Nancy Melsa, Linda Bendixen

NAYS: None 

Resolution #08-132 adopted. 

2006 City Hall Project (Project #06-61-6146)

Gary Landhauser of Novak Design has reviewed and recommends Pay Estimate #19 for the 2006 City Hall Project in the amount of $76,257.28 to Knutson Construction Services. 

Marty Bruns presented RESOLUTION #08-133 approving Pay Estimate #19 for the 2006 City Hall Project in the amount of $76,257.28 to Knutson Construction, second by Dick Olson. 

Roll call vote: 
AYES: Bob Rampulla, Nancy Melsa, Linda Bendixen, Dick Olson, Marty Bruns 

NAYS: None

Resolution #08-133 adopted. 

West Clark & 4th Avenue Storm Sewer, Water Main and Pavement Reconstruction Project FY-07

City Engineer, Dick Ransom has reviewed and recommends Pay Estimate #6 (Final) for the West Clark Street and 4th Avenue Storm Sewer, Water Main, and Pavement Reconstruction Project FY-07 in the amount of $31,251.67 to Ricklefs Excavating, Ltd. This final pay estimate additionally corrects a scribners error of $7.00 from pay estimate #1 and brings the city’s records into balance with the final contract amount. 

Bob Rampulla presented RESOLUTION #08-134 approving (Final) Pay Estimate #6 for the West Clark & 4th Avenue Storm Sewer, Water Main and Pavement Reconstruction Project FY-07 in the amount of $31,251.67, which additionally corrects a scribners error of $7.00 balancing final contract amount, second by Dick Olson. 

Roll call vote: 
AYES: Nancy Melsa, Linda Bendixen, Bob Rampulla, Marty Bruns, Dick Olson 

NAYS: None 

Resolution #08-134 adopted. 

Health Insurance/Dental/Vision Plan

City Clerk reviewed the city’s health insurance/dental/vision plan with the city council. Each year staff along with our insurance broker reviews our health benefit and dental plan to ensure a quality insurance plan and to maintain affordable coverage for 44 fulltime employees and their families. 

The City is fortunate this year to only have an 8.61% increase allowing us to keep our current benefit plan intact. The city’s dental plan also remains the same with no rate increase. 

This year the city clerk asked the city council to approve the addition of a vision plan. Our current health care plan only pays for one vision exam per year per individual. The Avesis-Advantage Vision Care Plan would allow coverage for each employee+family at a rate of $25.50 per year. This coverage would reduce the cost of frames, lenses, and contacts. 
Linda Bendixen stated that she would not be in favor in adding the vision care plan. The city currently pays for a 100% of the employee’s health and dental plan and does not feel that is necessary to pay for the addition of the vision care plan. 

Dick Olson stated that he would be in favor of the addition of a vision care plan. Olson added the cost of this plan would be minimal and well worth adding for the additional cost of $25.50 for each employee+family.

Bob Rampulla presented RESOLUTION #08-135 approving Health Insurance Coverage from September 1, 2008 thru September 30, 2009, for Blue Advantage Health Insurance employee plan, maintain a cost effective dental plan, the Avesis-Advantage Vision Care plan and other employee benefits as required by city policy, second by Dick Olson.

Roll call vote: 
AYES: Nancy Melsa, Marty Bruns, Dick Olson, Bob Rampulla 

NAYS: Linda Bendixen
Resolution #08-135 adopted.

“Fill the Sandbag” Event -Update

Fire Chief, Mike Nesslage updated the city council on the progression of the “Fill the Sandbag” Event. The date of the event has been set for September 6, 2008 and begins at 1:00 o’clock in the afternoon till 1:00 o’clock in the morning. Park & Recreation Director, Angie Cole and Fire Chief, Mike Nesslage are currently coordinating the event. Cole has met with different volunteer groups that will assist and organize planned activities throughout the day of the event that will entertain all ages and groups. Four (4) bands have been contacted and have three (3) of them have agreed to volunteer their time throughout the day. There will be at least four (4) food booths available for the day and inflatable toys are in place. The group would like to have a beer tent that would be available later in the afternoon if the city council would be in favor of purchasing a alcohol license and the required dram shop insurance. 

Bendixen asked how much money would be spent of city dollars to plan the event. Nesslage stated that we could use the HiBri dollars initially and then when the event is complete the city would then reimburse the HiBrai account for the exact amount of dollars that were used throughout the event.

Bendixen stated that she would not be in favor of using tax payer dollars to support this event. 

Marty Bruns moved the approval of staff to proceed with the alcohol license and the necessary dram shop insurance that is needed for a beer tent, second by Dick Olson. Motion carried (AYES: Nancy Melsa, Bob Rampulla, Dick Olson, Marty Bruns; NAYS: Linda Bendixen)

Accepting Staff Resignations

The City has received two resignations: Janitorial Services, Susan Manhart-effective 8-01-08 and Code Enforcement Officer- Luke Maloney-effective 8-13-08.

A motion was made accepting the resignations of Susan Manhart and Luke Maloney, Motion carried (AYES: Nancy Melsa, Bob Rampulla, Linda Bendixen, Dick Olson, Marty Bruns).

Full-Time Janitorial/Buildings and Grounds Maintenance Position

City Administrator, Dave Van Dee discussed with the city council the need for a Full-time Janitorial/Building and Grounds Maintenance Position. The current position is a 30-hour week with the primary focus of cleaning. It has become apparent that the city is in need of a full-time 40 hour a week position with significantly expanded duties. The council reviewed the job description that was provided in their packet.

Van Dee requested council consent regarding the addition of a full-time janitorial, building, and grounds maintenance position.

Dick Olson moved granting council consent regarding the full-time janitorial, building and grounds maintenance position, second by Bob Rampulla. Motion carried. 

Action Regarding the Adding and Deletion of Agenda Items
Council Member, Bob Rampulla addressed the city council regarding the implementation of a written policy and the appropriate procedure for adding and deleting items to and from the agenda. Rampulla states that a written policy would not only be beneficial to the council but to the citizens as well. 

Dick Olson stated that he has been a council member for five (5) years and feels that the council has been transparent. Olson added the council has never had an issue with any revision of an agenda that has been placed on the table the night of the meeting and every item that has been placed on the agenda as been above the table. 

Bob Rampulla responded by saying that he does not believe there has been anything done illegally and that he is sure that the city meets the publication requirements. Rampulla stated that he believes that no impropriety has happened and that he does not ever want to leave that impression to any citizen.

Dick Olson stated, “We have a Mayor, City Administrator and a City Clerk that sees many items throughout the week before the meeting and that they have the experience and knowledge in making an educated decision as to when an item needs to be added”.

Bob Rampulla stated the purpose of his request is so that he and the rest of the council have time to review the additional items to gain the appropriate knowledge to make an educated decision.
Linda Bendixen stated, “We have not done anything wrong but can understand Bob’s thoughts” and agreed that the council should make some changes. 


Dick Olson suggested meeting in a work session to discuss this item more thoroughly and asked for Bob Rampulla to put his thoughts together along with the list of items that have been added or deleted. 

Bob Rampulla stated that the additional items were not emergency items and probably could have waited until the next meeting. Rampulla added it is not really about the items that were added that stimulated this discussion; it is really about having a written policy and procedure in place to handle short notices. 
Marty Bruns stated, “Then maybe we need to have more discussion in a work session”. Bruns additionally spoke of the key issue- of having enough time to research, to aid in making an educated decision. 

Linda Bendixen commented, “In speaking of transparency, we need to discuss this item and all items in regular session”.

Council instructed staff to add this onto the August 20, 2008 agenda. 
Nuisance & Abatement Litigation for 114 Northwood Drive

City Attorney, Abbe Stensland discussed with the city council the procedures that needed to take place in regards to the settlement agreement between the Real Estate owners of 114 Northwood Drive. Stensland stated that if the council needed more information before authorizing the mayor to sign the settlement agreement that they would need to go into closed session to discuss further litigation options and if the council chose not to discuss the settlement agreement they would then present the resolution authorizing the mayor to sign the agreement. The compressed version of the agreement would allow the city to demolish all the structures located on the Real Estate and to remove and dispose of all debris associated with the demolition by October 1, 2008. The City shall be solely responsible for the selection and the execution of all methods and procedures for the structure demolition and debris disposal. The City will additionally be responsible for sealing and capping all City utility services to the property according to the city code. The Real Estate owner agrees that a maximum of $2,500 would be assessed against the Real Estate, in accordance with the procedures set forth in the Hiawatha City Code of Ordinances, for the demolition and debris removal and also agrees to remove any and all personal property from the residence and ensures that electrical service to the property be disconnected and discontinued no later than August 15, 2008.
Linda Bendixen presented RESOLTUION #08-136 authorizing the Mayor or Designee to sign the final settlement agreement regarding nuisance abatement located at 114 Northwood Drive, Hiawatha, Iowa, second by Nancy Melsa.


Roll call vote: 
AYES: Dick Olson, Marty Bruns, Linda Bendixen, Bob Rampulla, Nancy Melsa 

NAYS: None

Resolution #08-136 adopted.

Citizens Input
Jan Kvoach of 125 Ashworth Ct. addressed the city council expressing interest and the necessity of maintaining our city’s water shed. Kvoach stated that she has been working with Community Development Director, Mark Powers and City Engineer, Dick Ransom with her concerns of certain water ways and its affects near her property.

Kvoach passed out pictures showing properties where water seems to be an issue for the council to see and a pamphlet regarding water shed sustainability. Kvoach stated she would like to see the city take time to research water sheds and its affects with the area’s land. Kvoach would also like the city to address the developers with concerns of water shed and how their development affects the neighboring homes. 

Placement of Items for next Agenda/Setting  

August 13, 2008 at 5:30 PM the council will hold a work session with Dave Ciaccio as the presenter regarding the Town Center Master Plan.

Bob Rampulla moved to adjourn the meeting at 8:22 P.M., second by Marty Bruns. Motion carried.  
                                                                                                     _____________________

                                                                                                      Thomas A Theis, Mayor

ATTEST:___________________

                Kim Downs, City Clerk 
